Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

April 19, 2017


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton
April 19, 2017
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their second regularly scheduled meeting in April on this date at 7:00 p.m.  The following persons were present:  Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Director of Finance Steven H. Repole; Director of Public Works J. Daniel Handley, P.E.; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 

Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led all those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Notice of Closed Meeting

On Wednesday April 5, 2017, during a regularly scheduled meeting of the Mayor & Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”), a Closed Meeting was requested and approved by all present pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (7) to consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter. Attendance: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell; Charles H. Givens, Sr.; Mary Jo Jablonski; and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Administration Office Secretary L. Michelle Henson; Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


ACTION:
The minutes of the April 5, 2017 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Jablonski.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell. 

Discussion

Mayor Alt noted the following cash balances: General Fund $2,866,716.38; Water Fund $2,854,339.87; Sewer Fund $8,004,851.95; Major Facility Fund $4,745,203.40; Total cash balance $18,471,111.60. A copy of the statement of cash balances was placed in the record of the minutes.


VOTE

Recognizing a motion and a second, Mayor Alt requested a vote regarding approval of the bills submitted for payment. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Broomell: Second

Commissioner Givens: Aye

Commissioner Jablonski: Motion

Commissioner Piner: Aye


Recommendation and Summary of the Conditional Letter of Map Revision 
(CLOMR) Application for the Delaware Avenue Pedestrian Bridge Project

Mr. Brian Morgan, representing KCI Technologies, the Town’s Engineer, introduced himself to the Board.

Referring to the Board’s ongoing discussions regarding construction of a pedestrian walkway adjacent to the Delaware Avenue Bridge, Mr. Morgan stated the project was stalled due to the State Highway Administration (SHA) determination that the structure would cause a one-one hundredth of a foot increase in the flood way. He stated the Town could request a Conditional Letter of Map Revision (CLOMR) from the Federal Emergency Management Administration (FEMA), and if approved, construction of the project could move forward. He noted the CLOMR process included a $6,500 application fee.


Mayor Alt queried the Board regarding approval to move forward with the CLOMR application, including the $6,500 application fee.


ACTION:
The request to move forward with the CLOMR application was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.

Request to Paint Elkton Farmers Market Pavilion

Ms. Margie Blystone, Arts and Entertainment Chair, introduced herself to the Board. She expressed her desire to paint the Farmers Market Pavilion. She stated painting the pavilion would improve the area and increase the structure’s visibility.


Discussion ensued regarding colors for the structure. 

Commissioner Broomell expressed support for the project, and stated the Board should defer decisions regarding the Farmers Market to the Market Manager, Ms. L. Michelle Henson. 


Mayor Alt’s Report

Reappointment of Mr. Charles E. Hicks, V to the Elkton Housing Authority Board for a term that expires March 31, 2022.

Mayor Alt requested approval to reappoint Mr. Charles E. Hicks, V to the Elkton Housing Authority for a term that expires March 31, 2022. 


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. Charles E. Hicks, V to the Elkton Housing Authority for a term that expires March 31, 2022 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Appointment of Ms. Joyce Clark to the Elkton Housing Authority Board for a term that expires January 31, 2020.


Mayor Alt, noting that the Elkton Housing Authority Board had a vacancy for a Resident Commissioner, requested appointment of Ms. Joyce Clark to the vacancy, the term of which expires January 31, 2020.


ACTION:
The request to appoint Ms. Joyce Clark to the Elkton Housing Authority Board for a term that expires January 31, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jablonski and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt stated he was scheduled to attend Career Day at Gilpin Manor Elementary School on April 25, 2017. Noting a conflict with his schedule, he asked the Board to attend in his place. 

Mayor Alt, referring to recent weather events, stated the Department of Public Works (DPW) collected over 100 tons of storm related limbs and debris. 


Mayor Alt noted a large amount of debris on Delaware Avenue, and expressed concerns that the material had been illegally dumped. He asked Mr. Handley to arrange removal of the debris. 

Commissioner Piner echoed Mayor Alt’s concerns regarding illegal dumping of yard waste. 

Mayor Alt stated he attended a meeting with Cecil County Executive Alan McCarthy and county Mayors. Mayor Alt stated the meeting was positive, adding that CE McCarthy recognized the importance of building a partnership between the County and municipalities. 

Mayor Alt reported that he attended the Delaware Leaders Luncheon on Thursday April 13, 2017, at which time he had the opportunity to network with the Mayors of various cities and towns in Delaware. 

Mayor Alt stated he spoke with Newark Mayor Sierer regarding light rail service between Newark and Elkton. He stated a person could travel via light rail from Maine to Florida with the exception of Cecil County, and expressed his hopes for uninterrupted rail within the near future. 


Mayor Alt announced that the Town was sponsoring a concert featuring Jacob Young on June 3, 2017 at Elkton High School. He stated the proceeds of the concert will be donated to Elkton High School’s Marching Band in order to purchase new uniforms.


Mayor Alt announced the Maryland Municipal League Cecil Harford Chapter Dinner meeting is scheduled for Thursday April 20, 2017. He stated he would move from Vice President to President of the Chapter at that time.


Commissioner Broomell’s Report

Commissioner Broomell requested improvements to the lighting in the Town Hall Community Room.


Commissioner Broomell stated Mayor Alt’s birthday is on April 21st, and wished him a Happy Birthday.

Commissioner Givens’ Report

Commissioner Givens stated the trees planted on North Street were blooming well.


Commissioner Givens requested replacement of a stop sign at Booth Lane.


Commissioner Piner’s Report

Commissioner Piner reported possible abandoned property in the wooded area adjacent to the southeast corner of the intersection of Route 279 and North Street.

Commissioner Jablonski’s Report

Commissioner Jablonski, referring to the Board’s previous discussions regarding construction of a sidewalk on the south side of Whitehall Road, west of Route 213, queried the status of the project. Mr. Downs stated he is drafting an agreement between the Town and the property owner providing the Town permission to construct the sidewalk.

Commissioner Jablonski announced the first Downtown Car Show of the season is scheduled for Thursday April 27, 2017.

Public Comment

Mr. G. Edward Ginder stated many residents of the Elkton Heights neighborhood were placing yard waste and other debris in public areas such as Park Circle and median strips. He requested notices prohibiting dumping of such materials, and also requested placement of “no parking” signage in the medians.


Motion for a Closed Meeting

ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (7) to consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter; Commissioner Givens made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt announced that the public meeting would not reconvene.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 7:39 p.m.

L. Michelle Henson

Administration Office Secretary

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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